Suzanne R. Mason, Deputy City Manager

January 19, 2005

Page 2
	[image: image1.jpg]



	City of Long Beach

Working Together to Serve
	Memorandum



	Date:
	February 6, 2007

	To:
	Economic Development and Finance Committee

	From:
	Michael A. Killebrew, Director of Financial Management

	Subject:
	Itinerant Flower Vendors


On May 16, 2006, City Council referred the issue of itinerant flower vendors to the Economic Development and Finance Committee.  Councilwoman Gabelich had expressed the concerns of 8th District constituents, both residents and business owners, regarding those temporary vendors that sell their products at non-permanent locations such as busy intersections.  At the subsequent meeting of the Committee held on November 14, 2006, the Committee reviewed issues and concerns associated with multiple flower and gift vendors that sell products on private property such as gas stations; these sales are often associated with holidays such as Valentine’s Day, Easter and Mother’s Day.  On one hand, vendors create both safety and quality of life concerns for themselves and their customers, as well as for local residents. On the other hand, it is understood that no enforcement actions should be taken that would stifle or suppress legitimate expressions of entrepreneurial spirit manifested in legal, authorized ways.   

Members of the Committee, therefore, directed staff to develop options to ensure that each vendor is authorized to conduct business within the City.  In addition, staff was asked to explore options that would regulate the number of vendors in a geographic area.

As stated in Section 21.53.113 of the Municipal Code (attached), Temporary Vending is allowed for no more than 10 consecutive days, and no more than twice at any location during the calendar year.  In response to the Committee’s inquiries, staff implemented the following procedural changes to better insure compliance with the Municipal Code: 

When an applicant seeks a Temporary Sales Business License, the counter staff in Planning and Building reviews a dimensioned site plan that shows the location of all structures, parking spaces, drive aisles, and landscaped areas as well as a dimensioned location for their vending.  The applicant is now instructed that vending cannot obstruct drive aisles or parking.  Also, the applicant is informed that all vending must occur on private property (not on streets, sidewalks, or medians).  The approved plan is attached to the business license application.  With Zoning approval, the business license is then issued.  Presently, the Traffic Engineer is not involved in the review.

This information is provided to the Business License Inspector to ensure that the vending set-up in the field meets the approved plan and application details.

In addition to the procedural changes described above, we hereby provide the following options to the committee for its consideration.

Options - Temporary Sales Vendor Regulations

1. Revise the Temporary Sales vending application to require the applicant to obtain the property owner/lessor’s notarized signature indicating consent to the vending activity at the designated site and acknowledging his/her responsibilities related to this business arrangement.
2. Business License Inspectors will work on each of the popular holidays to ensure compliance.  This will be accomplished utilizing overtime hours; budget considerations and implications will need to be reviewed.
3. Business License staff will participate in the Police Department’s briefing sessions that are to be held at each sub-station to discuss the rules and responsibilities of the Temporary Sales vendors that have been approved to conduct such activities on private property.
Should the program described in Options 1 through 3 above be implemented, consider it to be a one year Pilot Program to determine the effectiveness of the measures recently implemented by Planning and Building along with the revised application process mentioned above. Staff will provide periodic updates to the Economic Development and Finance Committee.
4. Driveways providing access to the site are to be in compliance with current Zoning Code requirements for size and location.  The Zoning Code calls for no driveways within 35 feet of a corner and those driveways located between 35 feet from the corner and 90 feet from the corner are to be right turn-in right turn-out.  These driveway location requirements have been established to reduce vehicle conflicts at intersections and enhance traffic and pedestrian safety.  Furthermore, driveways that are substandard in width can create bottlenecks and traffic queues on the street.  The Committee may ban temporary sales from properties where these Zoning Code violations exist. 
5. Sidewalks adjacent to the temporary site are required and those sidewalks must be a minimum of 10 feet in width.  Substandard sidewalks of less than ten feet in width would be considered sub-standard for immediately adjacent temporary vending and can create a number of compromising situations such as noncompliance with ADA standards, less than optimum placement of parking and traffic controls, bus stops without benches and shelters, and other such issues.  Should itinerant sales be permitted at sites with narrow sidewalks, such sales activity could impede or distract the free and safe movement of pedestrians on the sidewalk and for those waiting at bus stops.  Furthermore, the sales activity could potentially be located too close to the roadway, thereby distracting drivers from traffic controls.  For locations that fall within these described conditions, the Public Works Department would be required to review and authorize the proposed activity prior to the issuance of a business license. 
6. There could be consideration of prohibiting all such activity within the City.  The City Council may have a desire to place a moratorium on the temporary sale of flowers and similar items within the City limits due to the concerns identified above.  Such action would free Police and Business License Inspector staff to be redirected to other enforcement activities.
City Staff is working to mitigate the concerns previously identified within the provisions of the Municipal Code, through both the application process and site inspections.  Recommendations provided by the Traffic Engineer will ensure that the flow of traffic is not impeded and that this activity is safely conducted at major intersections on private property.

Therefore, in addition to steps already taken, staff recommends implementing Options 1, 2, and 3, and that the Economic Development and Finance Committee move to establish the outlined Temporary Sales Permit Pilot Program for one year and request periodic reports on compliance.
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